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Report from the Chairperson
Since our last newsletter we have been out and about in the gorgeous weather of late Spring doing what we most enjoy - tending to our plots. 

Apart from that, the committee has been occupied helping to consolidate the new allotments sites and raising issues which have arisen locally with Parks staff, or with SDCC Development Department. We continue to meet every 5-6 weeks.

The infectious enthusiasm of allotment gardeners is such that we have to temper our ambitious plans for developing allotments with our available energy and time.

One of our committee members, Max Berber, has been in touch with BBC Radio Gardeners Question time (well worth tuning in to especially if you have a PC- it goes out at 2pm on Sundays on BBC Radio 4), with a view to them coming to Ireland to do a programme. We would need a co-host to take on such a venture and we are looking into this.

One thing which has given us great pleasure as committee members is getting out and about and meeting fellow allotment holders on their plots over the past few sunny weeks. 

Max Berber, who holds a plot there, invited us to tour Goatstown allotments in March and we had a most enjoyable visit there. We met many keen gardeners and, apart from veg and fruit talk, we shared with them our experience of getting a representative association of allotmenteers started.

David Cotter and Jennifer Wann have been visiting the allotments in Corkagh Park and passing out information about our association. We have made representations to SDCC on behalf of the allotments holders there about some of their “teething” problems on site: - water, security fencing, vehicular access and contracts.

Over the past month we have assisted four separate horticulture students who are researching allotments in Ireland, policies and their place in communities. It is good to see such research taking place and it shows the increasing interest in allotments.

With the general election campaign under way it may also be an opportunity for us to highlight the need for more allotments at the doorstep.

One local candidate, Tony Mc Dermott has started a campaign for a restoration project on the Grand Canal section from Harold’s Cross Bridge to Inchicore, to include restoring the allotments near Sally’s Bridge. These, because of their prominent position on the canal bank, were some of the most well known allotments in Dublin for many years.

Another area which we may highlight for getting more allotments is in Phoenix Park. The OPW is seeking submissions on the future of the Park. The goal seems to be about limiting traffic, and diversifying the range of activities, while protecting the flora and fauna of the park

On the educational front we have scheduled Saturday 18th August from 2-5pm as the date for our Open Day in Tymon Park allotments. We hope you can join us for this event. We hope that by inviting people to visit we can show what can be grown in an allotment plot also the benefits of allotments to local community and the environment. Hopefully we can have some “side shows” as well.

We have been gaining new members steadily and would like to continue to build up our membership base, maybe also aiming to have at least one committee member from each of the four SDCC allotment sites. We welcome all the newer members to the Association. We want you to feel included and would welcome your involvement in the enjoyable work we are doing as an association. Please feel free to contact any one of us if there is something you need to discuss. 

Unfortunately we have recently lost the services of our Secretary, Paul Berry, who has had to withdraw from the Association due to personal reasons. We wish to use this opportunity to express our indebtedness to Paul for his good humoured and positive contribution to the Association since the AGM in September.

We are grateful to Jennifer Wann and David Cotter for their continued work in editing our newsletter.

By Michael Fox, Chairperson

News from around the Country

According to the Irish Times, 12th April 2007, De Courcy Square and Prospect Square, Glasnevin, was recently designated by Dublin City Council (DCC) as Dublin City's first residential Architectural Conservation Area much to the delight of local residents and allotment holders. 

The houses on the De Courcy Square surround one of Dublin City's last allotment sites. DCC also announced that it had successfully concluded negotiations with owners Dublin Land Securities (DLS) to purchase the small rectangle of land which the allotments were on for their continued existence.

According to the Green Party Candidate for the Dublin North-East constituency, Cllr. David Healy, 3rd April 2007, Fingal County Council has decided to refuse allotments in the Fingal area to people not resident within Fingal’s boundaries. This he has condemned has been totally unacceptable. There are currently 300 on the waiting list for an allotment site with Fingal County Council.
 ‘Slowly, Slowly’
My allotment, I see it as a piece of ground with which I can do what I wish. 

I have been luckier than most from a young age to now, I have seen and experienced a range of countries, from Southern California, Ireland and to the Middle East. 

The ability to look after and/or propagate is something that you have or have not.  Imagination is probably what makes the difference when it come to dealing with what ever situation that is to hand, from containers of various sizes to gardens and allotments. 

From childhood to now I have gleaned knowledge and experience and the more I have learnt the more that I would like to do. What fascinates me most than any thing else is what people think they can do or not can do in relation to how to deal with growing vegetables, flowers and shrubs.

My family environment was originally one of a farming background. What I saw was my grandfather, mother and aunt gardening. I took to it like a duck to water. It has given me a fulfilment that very little else has given to me to the same degree. It is only in recent times that I have come near to my ideal, to where I have my own ideal of growing what I want. 

A solution came to the rescue which involved imagination or, as others put it, lateral thinking. I signed up for an allotment and this has opened up other avenues and the opportunity of meeting like-minded people. The general public are more aware of growing food and in time that will bring many more benefits than they realise, for individuals as well as for family and community. 

I have not talked about the practicalities of growing or soil conditions etc. There are many books, radio/television programmes and courses that can guide you in propagation, tools and other aids to growing your own food. 

My advice if you are starting, a proverb that I learnt, is take things ‘slowly, slowly’ and as you progress not to forget your imagination. In trying something new take it one step at a time, and if it works carry on and no one way is right or wrong.

By Max Berber
Carrot Root Fly

Being a lover of really fresh carrots I am still trying to work out the best way to defy the attention of the dreaded carrot root fly. (I'll refer to it as the CRF for short -I won't even give it its full title!) 

The CRF larvae eat craters into carrots - often leaving them inedible. One of our allotment holders in Tymon says he had the best carrots ever last year from his allotment so maybe the CRF will not be such a problem there. Nevertheless I will be using some of the following recommended precautions in the hope of a crop of nice juicy carrots in August. 

1. Sow early: Sowings of carrots that can be harvested by early August seem to escape.

2. Use trenches. Sowing carrot seed in the bottom of a V-shaped trench (about 4 ins deep) filling in the trench as they grow, patting down the soil well so that it is tightly packed beside the carrots. 

3. Companion planting: This year I have planted strong smelling red onions around the perimeter of the carrot bed in an effort to disguise the smell of the carrot foliage from the CRF. You can also try chives, garlic or sage for this. 

4. Avoid thinning. This alerts the CRF to the presence of the carrot plant, and they can swoop in from a long distance away once they get the scent. You won't see the fly because it is tiny. 

I've also tried the following methods which might be useful. Enviromesh: This is said to be the ultimate solution. I had a nice crop of carrots last year in the back garden until the side of the mesh lifted by accident. The other problem with insect proof mesh and fleece is that of encouraging slugs in the damp atmosphere underneath. Barrier: A 2 ½ ft high barrier surrounding the carrot bed can help keep the fly out as it flies less than 18 ins off the ground. I suspect that in windy Irish weather the CRF gets blown in over the barrier and I have had limited success with this. 

Rotation: It is important to make sure you move your carrots around because the CRF larvae can overwinter in the soil. 

There are also resistant varieties available such as "Resistafly" or "Sytan" I've seen photos of comparisons between these and non-resistant varieties in The Kitchen Garden magazine and these resistant types seem to be a lot less susceptible. Some people grow ordinary non-resistant varieties side by side with resistant varieties and let the CRF munch away happily on the former as a "sacrificial" crop. What benevolence! 

By Michael Fox

[image: image6.jpg]



Let first the onion flourish there,
Rose among the roots, the maiden-fair
Wine scented and poetic soul
of the capacious salad bowl.

-   Robert Louis Stevenson
Visit to Mount Annville Allotments, Goatstown, Dublin
On the kind invitation of committee member, Max Berber, several members of the Association visited the allotments site at Mount Annville, in Goatstown, Co. Dublin on two occasions in March and April. It was a great opportunity to meet other allotment holders and hear about the issues that they are facing with the long term plans for the site.

It was very encouraging to find out that Dún Laoghaire-Rathdown County Council are supporting the setting up of a local association through taking a list of names of those interested in being involved.

[image: image3.wmf]On our second visit we had a graduate student from Waterford Institute of Technology with us – Gerard Mullen He is doing research for his horticultural thesis on allotment gardening in Ireland so it was a great opportunity for him to talk to quite a few people on site and fill out questionnaires with them. We look forward to the results of his research.

My Allotment at Goatstown 
I have been aware of the allotments at Goatstown for what must be about ten years or more. In the past I had turned down a previous offer of a plot there on the grounds of the lack of security - people could come in and out at will. 

Time passed and as happens in life I moved into a new house. The renovations that I am making in the house are taking longer than I thought and I do not have a garden at my disposal, which is not good for my health. So I started looking again for an allotment not so long ago.

In my research I came across the South Dublin 

Allotments Association, and its Committee whom I found helpful. I joined the Committee and applied to a number of local authorities for to be put on their lists for allotments. 

One authority which I applied to Dún Laoghaire-Rathdown County Council. I was offered a plot at Goatstown so I went up to check it out. What I saw was great, a reasonable enough size for what I wanted. The allotments site consists of about ninety allotment plots, well secured with fencing and padlocked gates. 

My plot is a small one, seven by five metres. They are normally up to about two-hundred-and-fifty square metres in area which is quite big. My rent for the year is only a very small amount of euros and worth it for what I got. However, the conditions are not quite up to what I would like.

I have used half of my plot so far and I have planted potatoes, raspberries and horseradish. In the few months that I have had the plot it has been relatively enjoyable, socially active in meeting and talking with people. It is also nice to see families using the plots. 

I believe quite a few people have put their name down on a list with the Council with a view to organising a committee though I have not had anybody contacting me. I have an option of taking on the list myself but I am not inclined to do so until nearer autumn time when the activity in the plots will be less and holiday time will be past. 

My overview of the site is mixed good and bad. The bad elements I think with time can be sorted out. If the site is going to be moved to another location I would like to see something similar to what we have at present. Both allotment holders and the Council would need to sit down together from the beginning to plan such a move. 

[image: image4.wmf]The new place should be about the same size with allotments of varying size. There should be properly laid out paths, water facilities, freight containers or some other form of lock-up. The site should be secure, family oriented and accessible. Also people should be facilitated in getting together and liasing within the group of allotment holders and with similar external groups. 

By Max Berber

What to be doing now

Hardy crops can be sown straight in to the ground in May. However, starting seeds in pots or trays gives them a stronger start, and reduces slug damage. Be sure to plant out seedlings as soon as they are big enough so that they don’t get pot-bound.

Main crop potatoes should be planted by mid May but if not done by then try a quick-cropping ‘early’ variety. Keep earthing up or mulching growing plants to encourage good yield, and prevent green potatoes.

Main crop carrots should be sown in the first half of the month. After mid-May plant an early, short-season variety. See Michael Fox’s piece about how to thwart carrot fly.

Make successional sowings of salad crops, sowing a short row every two or three weeks.

Sow main-season crops like beetroot, Kohlrabi, spinach, chard and turnips. Thin out any early sowings made. Sow winter cabbages, winter cauliflowers and sprouting broccoli. Plant out sprouts and kale.

Broad beans can still be sown in May to give a late summer crop. Don’t forget to pinch out the tips on maturing plants to avoid black fly damage. Sow main crop peas or make a second sowing to extend your harvest. Put in supports for growing plants.

Sow French and runner beans in deep pots under cover, or if the last frost forecasted is within ten days then sow them straight into the ground. However, slug-prone sites should start with pots.

Sow sweetcorn and cucurbits (courgettes, marrows, summer and winter squashes, pumpkins and outdoor cucumbers) in individual pots under cover. Otherwise, in mid-May in the south or at the end of May in the north these crops can be sown straight into their final positions under jam jar or plastic bottle cloches.

Plant out leek seedlings when about four inches tall, using a dibber. Current advice is not to trim leaves and roots. Water each seedling into its hole, allowing the earth to fall in around the plant.

Last chance to sow outdoor tomatoes under cover.

By Jennifer Wann (with help from ‘Organic Gardening’, June 2007)
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Harrods – Have they lost the plot?

On the 17th April 2007, Harrod’s Knightsbridge Store in London launched a new allotment service for customers who want to grow their own vegetables without actually getting their hands dirty. 

On the roof of its Knightsbridge Store, a bijou 'allotment' measuring only 7ft by 10ft has been established and is believed to to be the highest vegetable garden in London. Harrod’s have promised that food 'grown' on its roof-top plot will be sold in its famous food halls within an hour of picking.

For anyone living in the Central London area, vegetables can be delivered to your door within an hour of it being picked, at a price of course!

Harrod’s are also offering green-fingered shoppers the opportunity for a consultation on how to create their own allotments at the mere price of £300 (sterling) as well as offering an allotment design service for £1,000 (sterling) where a team of experts will come in and design a plot for your needs.

To entice potential new converts, Harrods have set up a veg cam where you can watch the produce grow in real time.

http://www.harrods.com/Cultures/en-GB/thegreatoutdoors/vegcam.htm
Public reaction in the UK, as you can imagine, has been very mixed, some believing it is a very good idea while others fearing that it might provide local authorities in the UK with the idea that there might be money to be made in providing new allotments for those with loads of cash to spare. 

So, I let you decide if you think that Harrods has turned over a new leaf, missed the point or just lost the plot? 

By David Cotter

Getting Dirty May Fight Depression
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People who suffer from depression could benefit from "getting dirty". A friendly bacteria found in the soil has the same uplifting effects as those produced by anti-depressant drugs. Mycobacterium vaccae activated neurones in the brain which produce the mood enhancing chemical serotonin, British researchers have found. 

Source: Metro Newspaper, 2nd April 2007 

[Editor’s comments: We could say we know this from our experience when we garden, or getting dirty, like the Metro newspaper is free!!]

New Allotment Column

in Sunday Newspaper
Over the last few weeks, Mark Keenan, journalist with the Sunday Times (Irish edition) has been writing a piece about allotments in the Home supplement. Mark draws on his experiences as a first time plot holder on No. 34, and his informative and witty observances make recommended reading.

Upcoming Events

Bloom, 31st May – 4th June 2007, Phoenix Park Visitors’ Centre (Ashtown Castle). Tickets €15 - €50 for adults, €7.50-€10 for children/students/OAPs, €35-€45 for families. The event is presented by An Bord Bia and includes show gardens, plant sales, food exhibitions, arts and crafts and family fun. For further details check out www.bloominthepark.com.

Bloom Opening Times

	Thursday 31st May
	 
	04:00 pm - 8:00 pm 

	Friday 1st June 
	 
	10:00 am - 8:00 pm 

	Saturday 2nd June 
	 
	10:00 am - 6:00 pm 

	Sunday 3rd June 
	 
	10:00 am - 6:00 pm 

	Monday 4th June 
	 
	10:00 am - 6:00 pm 


Date for your diary – Open Day - Tymon Park, Tallaght - 18th August 2007, 2–5 p.m. Organised by the South Dublin Allotments Association.

Some Useful Resources

Magazines – 

Kitchen Garden (monthly, Easons)

Grow Your Own (monthly, Easons)

Amateur Gardening (weekly, Easons)

Garden News (weekly, Tesco’s, Easons)

Organic Matters (quarterly, Easons)

Organic Gardening (monthly, Easons)

Websites – 

www.theorganiccentre.ie
www.digmyplot.co.uk
www.nsalg.org.uk (National Society of Allotments and Leisure Gardeners, UK)

Contact Details 

The South Dublin Allotments Association can be contacted via the Chairperson, Michael Fox, email: michaelfox12@eircom.ie, or the Association at sdaa@eircom.net or at http://homepage.eircom.net/~sthduballots.
The allotment sites are managed by the Development Department of South Dublin County Council, Tel.: 01-4149000. 

Editor’s note to the wider membership

If you wish to contribute an article to our next newsletter, you’re most welcome to do so. Anything to do with allotments in Ireland, related issues further afield or fruit and vegetable growing. E-mail us at sdaa@eircom.net.

